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REPORT OF THE CHAIR OF THE COMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE 
AND BUDGETARY AFFAIRS ON PROGRESS MADE WITH TOPICS 
INCLUDED IN THE WORK PLAN FOR 2014–2015
(Corresponding to the period between July 2014 and May 2015)
In my capacity as Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP) and in preparation for the forty-fifth regular session of the General Assembly, to be held on June 15 and 16, 2015, I am pleased to submit herewith a summary of the work carried out by the CAAP during the 2014–2015 term in accordance with the Committee’s roadmap, reflected in document CP/CAAP-3316/14 rev. 1, “Work Plan of the CAAP.”
I. BACKGROUND
The CAAP for 2014–2015 was installed by the Permanent Council at its meeting of July 23, 2014. Subsequently, at its meeting of August 6, 2014, in keeping with Articles 28 and 29 of its Rules of Procedure, the Council elected Ambassador Juan Pablo Lira, Permanent Representative of Chile, as the Committee’s Chair.
II. WORKING GROUPS AND OFFICERS
· Election of Vice Chairs
The CAAP, at its meeting of August 21, 2014, pursuant to Article 28.a of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, held elections to fill the following vacancies for vice chair:

a. First Vice Chair: Third Secretary Ana Juárez, Alternate Representative of Guatemala 
b. Second Vice Chair: Sunilde Navarro, Alternate Representative of Venezuela.
· Establishment of Working Groups
At the same meeting, the CAAP established the following working groups and elected their officers: 

1. Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs – Chair: Third Secretary Ana Juárez, Alternate Representative of Guatemala
2. Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget – Chair: Sunilde Navarro, Alternate Representative of Venezuela  
3. Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget – Chair: Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico.
· Officer update

At the meeting of March 12, the Chair announced that Third Secretary Ana Juárez’s tenure as Alternate Representative of Guatemala, and therefore as First Vice Chair of the Committee and Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, would end on April 1, 2015. In the course of the meeting, the delegations thanked Mrs. Juárez for her service and support to the Committee since 2013. Likewise, the Chair opened a period to receive nominations for the two vacant positions. 

At the meeting of March 24, Counselor César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador, was elected First Vice Chair of the CAAP by acclamation, whereupon the Chair proposed to the delegations for consideration that the recently elected First Vice Chair head the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs. There being no objections, it was so decided.
III. PROCEEDINGS
A. The Committee 

During the period covered by this report, the CAAP held 13 formal meetings along with several informal ones: 

	2014: 
	2015:

	August 21 and 27
	February 3

	September 23
	March 12 and 24

	October 21 and 27
	May 5 and 21

	November 14
	

	December 2 and 16
	


A brief summary of the items considered at each of the Committee’s formal meetings follows:

· Meeting of August 21, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3318/14):
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/ CP_CAAP_3318_08-21-2014.MP3.
1. Election of the Vice Chair (see section II)
2. Presentation and consideration of the Work Plan for the 2014-2015 term: 

The Chair submitted for consideration by the delegations documents CP/CAAP-3316/14, CP/CAAP-3307/14 rev. 1, and CP/CAAP-3317/14, which highlight the mandates assigned to the Committee by the General Assembly and the Permanent Council.

Among the principal topics that were to be considered by the Committee, the Chair underscored the following:

i. Consideration of the proposed program-budget of the Organization for 2015-2016;
ii. Budgetary process;
iii. Study on the implementation of the biennial program-budget system beginning with the 2015 budgetary cycle;
iv. Business modernization strategy;
v. Methodology for prioritizing mandates;
vi. Amendments to the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization, with reference to the hiring mechanisms set out in Chapter III;
vii. IPSAS progress report and roadmap;
viii. Country offices; and
ix. Management of specific funds
3. Installation of the Working Groups of the CAAP and election of their officers (see section II)
4. Executive Summary of the Proposed Program-Budget 2015-2016
Under this item, the Chair indicated that the Committee’s main focus in September and October would be consideration of the proposed program-budget.
As background for the discussion, the Director of the Department of Planning and Evaluation of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF), Ricardo Graziano, introduced the document “Executive Summary of the Proposed Program-Budget 2015-2016” (CP/doc.5062/14).
5. Report on the costs of the mandates contained in resolutions adopted by the General Assembly at its forty-fourth regular session 
In operative paragraph 6.c.ii.a of resolution AG/RES. 2815 (XLIV-O/14), the General Assembly requested the General Secretariat to report, within 30 days following the conclusion of regular sessions of the General Assembly, on the cost of the mandates contained in the approved resolutions and on their impact on the program-budget.
To that end, the Secretariat distributed document (AG/INF.549/14) along with a brief presentation by the Director of the Department of Planning and Evaluation of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF), Ricardo Graziano.
The Chair referred both the report and the comments to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget for analysis.
6. Other business
Having concluded consideration of the items on the order of business, the Chair announced that, that very day, the General Secretariat had informed him of a serious liquidity problem in the Organization because some of the major contributor countries had failed to pay their quota assessments. As a result, the OAS would not be able to meet its payroll that month. He also referred to the First Quarterly Resource Management and Performance Report for 2014 (CP/CAAP-3303/14 add. 1), Table 10, “Liquidity – Regular Fund,” which projected a cash shortage for November based on current payment plans and prior year trends in inflows and outflows. However, the cash shortage projected for November was already being felt that month.
In that regard, the Secretary for Administration and Finance said that the Secretariat had a few scenarios in mind to address the liquidity problem and would share them with delegations in order to provide input for the Permanent Council’s deliberations on the matter.
The Chair also commented on a videoconference he had held with the Canadian consultant Julian Murray, who was preparing a report with a diagnostic assessment and evaluation of the process of modernizing administrative and financial management in the OAS. Said report would be submitted to the CAAP in late September. Following comments on various matters, the meeting was adjourned. 

· Meeting of August 27, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3320/14 rev. 1): 
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link:  http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/CP_CAAP_3320_08-27-2014.MP3.
1. Presentation of the Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016
Under that item, the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Peter Quilter, and Ricardo Graziano, presented the “Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016” (CP/doc.5072/14 corr. 1), which contains the budgetary changes for 2015 and the impact those changes would have on the Organization’s activities. 

The CAAP took note of the Secretariat’s presentation and of the comments of the member states and referred analysis and discussion of this matter to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget. 

2. Second Quarterly Resource Management and Performance Report, 2014
In resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLV-E/13) rev. 1, the General Assembly instructed the Secretariat to prepare quarterly administrative and financial management reports.

For the period from April to June 2014, the report was distributed on August 22 with the classification CP/CAAP-3319/14. 

To present the document, the Chair gave the floor to the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Peter Quilter, and to the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services of the SAF, Javier Arnaiz. This presentation was classified as document CP/CAAP-3319/14 add. 1.
In keeping with the CAAP methodology for presenting and analyzing the quarterly reports, the Chair suggested that the time allotted for consideration of this item be spent solely on the document’s presentation and that, as mandated by omnibus resolution AG/RES. 2815 (XLIV-O/14), the matter be referred to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget for the Working Group to review and analyze it and present its analysis to the CAAP at a future meeting. It was so decided.

3. Activity Report of the Office of the Inspector General for the Period from January 1 to June 30, 2014
Pursuant to Article 121 of the General Standards, the Inspector General submitted to the Permanent Council the Activity Report of the Office of the Inspector General for the Period from January 1 to June 30, 2014 (CP/doc.5063/14).
Moreover, in keeping with the aforementioned article of the General Standards, the Inspector General is to present reports quarterly and annually to the Permanent Council on the observations and recommendations emanating from the audits conducted, as well as on measures taken by the General Secretariat to implement them. Likewise, said reports are to pay particular attention to proposals made by the Board of External Auditors and to the adequacy of the resources allocated to auditing and inspection functions.
The Permanent Council, at its meeting of August 20, transmitted said report to the CAAP. To supplement the document, the Chair gave the floor to Martin Guozden, Inspector General of the Organization, who gave a brief overview of the report, in which he mentioned that it covered the activities of the OIG for the period from January 1 to June 30, 2014. He also highlighted that during the first half of 2014, among other activities, the OIG:
· Focused on completing internal audit reports from 2013 and on initiating audits included in the 2014 work plan.

· Issued four audit reports, initiated six audits, and continued one audit carried over from previous years. The audit reports contained 29 recommendations. During this period, the operational audits conducted were focused on reviewing the following: Information Security; Monitoring of Compliance with Indirect Cost Recovery; Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN); and Local Professionals and Temporary Support Personnel. 

· Continued the process of conducting follow-up on the recommendations of previous years’ audits. 

· Formalized an action plan in response to the External Quality Assessment (EQA) performed toward the end of 2013.

· Was joined by an Investigator, who initiated a tracking mechanism of the investigative activities and formalized the OIG’s investigations procedures in compliance with international accepted Uniform Guidelines of the United Nations.

The Committee took note of the report and the Inspector General’s presentation (CP/CAAP-3321/14 add. 1) as well as of the comments of the member states.
4. Other business
There being no comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of September 23, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3323/14): 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/ CP_CAAP_3323_09-23-2014.MP3.

1. Consideration of recommendations for OAS Management Modernization
In the absence of the Chair of the Committee, Ambassador Juan Pablo Lira, the First Vice Chair, Ana Juárez, Alternate Representative of Guatemala, presided over the meeting.

The Vice Chair recalled that, on July 21, the CAAP had received a second update on the management modernization strategy from Julian Murray, the Organization’s management modernization consultant.

Earlier, the Secretariat for Administration and Finance had provided delegations with a draft of the “Strategic Plan for Management Modernization at the Organization of American States,” prepared by Mr. Murray, which contains 68 recommendations divided into seven work areas. In addition, the consultant sent the Chair a “non-paper” containing the following four recommendations, suggesting that deliberations focus on those recommendations in the order presented:

1. Approve the performance and accountability of OAS staff;
2. Management of specific funds;
3. Raise Indirect Cost Recovery (ICR) to 13 percent, and
4. Business process reengineering.
The Vice Chair gave the floor to Mr. Murray, who introduced the draft Plan. The Vice Chair proposed that the CAAP take note of Mr. Murray’s presentation CP/CAAP-3324/14 and of the comments of the member states and the Secretariat.

2. Report on progress and next steps in the project for implementation of IPSAS
At the July 21 meeting of the CAAP, the SAF presented the study on the implementation of IPSAS in the Organization. On that occasion, the delegations asked the SAF to present that information more succinctly. Accordingly, the Vice Chair gave the floor to the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services of the SAF, Mr. Arnaiz, to present the IPSAS Third Progress Report. 

The Vice Chair proposed that the CAAP take note of the comments of the member states and of the presentation made CP/CAAP-3325/14 and that it refer the report to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs for consideration and analysis and agree that a PAHO representative should be invited to contribute to the discussion.
3. Presentation and consideration of the draft resolution “Place and Date of the Forty-eighth Special Session of the General Assembly to Consider and Adopt the 2015-2016 Program-Budget” 
In operative paragraph III.A.1.b. of resolution AG/RES.1 (XLV-E/13), adopted on October 30, 2013, a special session of the General Assembly was convened, to be held no later than October 29, 2014, to consider and approve the 2015-2016 program-budget. In keeping with Article 74 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, the date and place for the special session must be determined. 

The draft resolution submitted to the delegations for consideration was presented by the Chair with support from the Secretariat. It had previously been distributed as document (CP/CAAP-3322/14).
The draft resolution was approved and was submitted to the Permanent Council. At its meeting of October 8, the Permanent Council adopted the resolution “Place and Date of the Forty-eighth Special Session of the General Assembly to Consider and Adopt the 2015-2016 Program-Budget” [CP/RES. 1036 (1989/14)]. 
4. Other business
There being no comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of October 21, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3326/14):
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/ CP_CAAP_3326_21-10-2014.MP3.
1. OAS management modernization
· Strategic Plan (CP/doc.5077/14)
In resolution AG/RES. 2815 (XLIV-O/14), operative paragraph 6.b, the General Assembly instructed the General Secretariat to present to the Permanent Council, no later than September 30, 2014, the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization for consideration and approval at the next special session of the General Assembly on the program-budget for 2015–2016, to be held on October 29, 2014.

The Chair informed the delegations that this item was on the Permanent Council’s order of business for the meeting on Thursday, October 23. Moreover, at the meetings of the CAAP working groups on negotiations on the program-budget for 2015–2016, the delegations asked and recommended through their respective Chairs that the CAAP meet to discuss the topic and get a head start on their work in order to enable them to carry out their assigned mandates. Accordingly, that meeting reviewed the observations included in the document on management modernization (CP/doc.5077/14). To that end, the Chair gave the floor to the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Peter Quilter, to provide detailed information on the document and explain the changes made in it. The Chief of Staff, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, was also present and made additional comments.
Having taken note of the comments of the member states and the Secretariat, the Chair suggested that the Committee wait for the Permanent Council to make the document official and then refer it to the CAAP, without precluding the Secretariat from making an earlier presentation on pertinent matters related to immediate implementation. It was so decided.

2. Other business
There being no comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of October 27, 2014 (CP/CAAP/3327/14):
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/CP_CAAP_3327_10-27-2014.MP3.
1. Report of the Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, Third Secretary Ana Juárez, Alternate Representative of Guatemala
The Chair reminded the delegations that the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs had worked hard in formal and informal meetings to fulfill the mandates from this Committee concerning changes to the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat, in connection with the hiring mechanisms set out in Chapter III.

On this point, the Chair recognized the Chair of that Group, the Alternate Representative of Guatemala, Ana Juárez, who presented document CAAP/GT/RVPP-182/13 rev. 12, which reflects the work accomplished.

2. Report of the Chair of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget, Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico
The Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget was responsible for studying and examining the Secretary General’s proposed program-budget and, like the other Working Group, it worked diligently in formal and informal meetings to carry out the mandates from this Committee (see section B).
In this connection, the Chair gave the floor to the Alternate Representative of Mexico, Alberto del Castillo, Chair of the Group, who reported on the agreements reached.

3. Report of the Chair of the Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget, Sunilde Navarro, Alternate Representative of the Bolivarian Republic of Venezuela
The Working Group to Prepare the Draft Resolution on the Program-Budget was responsible for studying and analyzing document CAAP/GT/RPP-52/14 rev. 5. This Working Group held seven formal meetings, five of which focused on the negotiation of the aforementioned draft resolution. It bears mentioning that some of these meetings lasted all day and even went into overtime.
Under this item, the Chair gave the floor to the Alternate Representative of Venezuela, Sunilde Navarro, Chair of the Group, who reported on the agreements reached, as reflected in document CAAP/GT/RPP-52/14 rev. 5. The Chair informed the meeting of the delegation of Ecuador’s request to include two footnotes to the draft resolution.

4. Continued consideration of the draft resolution “Program-Budget of Organization for 2015-2016” (CAAP/GT/RPP-52/14 rev.5)
More specifics on this point are available in the “Report of the Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs on the Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016” (CP/CAAP-3336/14), which was presented by the Permanent Council at its meeting of October 28, 2014.

5. Other business
There being no comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of November 14, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3334/14):
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/CP_CAAP_3334-11-14-2014.MP3.
In the absence of the Chair of the Committee, Ambassador Juan Pablo Lira, the Second Vice Chair, Sunilde Navarro, Alternate Representative of Venezuela, presided over the meeting.
1. Consideration of the reporting schedule and topics to be considered by the CAAP pursuant to the mandates from the special session of the General Assembly held in October 2014 
The Chair reminded the member states that, in resolution AG/RES.1 (XLVIII-E/14), adopted last October, the General Secretariat had been instructed to present to the CAAP no later than November 12, 2014, a schedule with specific dates for presentation of the reports, strategies, and plans mentioned in this resolution, such that the member states would be able to corroborate in a timely fashion the information provided and follow up effectively on fulfillment of mandates and budget execution of the Regular Fund and the voluntary, specific, trust, and service funds, including indirect cost recovery. 

Pursuant to that mandate, on November 12 the CAAP Secretariat circulated documents CP/CAAP-3332/14 rev. 1, “Mandates Arising out of the Forty-eighth Special Session of the General Assembly Resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14), ‘Program-Budget of the Organization for 2105–2016’ and Other Mandates,” and CP/CAAP-3333/14, “Consolidated Schedule of Meetings of the CAAP and Its Working Groups.”
The first document (CP/CAAP-3332/14 rev. 1) contains a detailed list of all mandates contained in the program-budget resolution adopted in October along with the deadline for fulfilling each of them and the area responsible. The second document (CP/CAAP-3333/14) contains a schedule of the CAAP meetings scheduled up to June 2015 and a list of the topics each of them would consider. The second document also has a section titled “Reports to Be Presented to the Permanent Council or to the Preparatory Committee.”
The CAAP approved document CP/CAAP-3332/14 rev. 1 and asked the CAAP Secretariat to take note of the comments of the member states in relation to the schedule of meetings (CP/CAAP-3333/14) and to circulate a revised version thereof. 

2. Cost of transitioning to a new administration in 2015 
The Permanent Council, at its meeting of October 23, 2014, instructed the CAAP to study and examine document (CP/doc.5079/14), which sets out the cost of transitioning to a new administration in 2015. Under that item, the Chair invited the Secretariat for Administration and Finance to introduce the document. 

The CAAP took note of the Secretariat’s presentation and of the comments of the member states and referred those comments to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget for analysis.
/
3. External auditor’s fees charged to the Rowe Fund since 2013
The Chair reported that he had received a note from the Vice Chair of the Leo S. Rowe Fund Committee in October, requesting that an item on the external auditor’s fees charged to the Rowe Fund since 2013 be included on the order of business of the CAAP. The note further requested that the CAAP consider the possibility of waiving or reducing the external auditor’s fees, since the current amount was a significant portion of the Rowe Fund’s available budget.

The Chair deemed the document and the request from the Leo S. Rowe Fund Committee contained therein (CP/CAAP/INF.91/14) as presented and received and, after receiving additional information from the audit firm Ernst & Young on the costs charged to the Fund, referred the matter to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget for study and analysis.
4. Other business
Under this item, the delegation of Colombia asked the Secretariat if consideration was being given, in view of the recent approval of Chapter III of the General Standards, to holding a staff briefing on the changes to that chapter. In response, Secretary Quilter said that three circulars had been distributed to the staff and that a final one would be distributed as soon as possible.

There being no further comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of December 2, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3338/14):
The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/CP_CAAP_3338_12-02-2014.MP3.
1. Third Quarterly Resource Management and Performance Report, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3337/14)
In resolution AG/RES.1 (XLV-E/13) rev. 1, the General Assembly instructed the Secretariat to prepare quarterly administrative and financial management reports.

The report for the period from July through September 2014 was distributed on November 26 under the classification CP/CAAP-3337/14. 

To present the document (CP/CAAP-3337/14 add. 1), the Chair gave the floor to the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Peter Quilter, and to the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services of the SAF, Javier Arnaiz. 

In keeping with the CAAP methodology for presenting and analyzing quarterly reports, the Chair suggested that the time allotted for this matter be spent solely on the document’s presentation and that, as mandated by omnibus resolution AG/RES. 2815 (XLIV-O/14), the question be referred to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget, to enable it to review and analyze the report and present its analysis to the CAAP at a future meeting. It was so decided.
2. Other business
There being no comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of December 16, 2014 (CP/CAAP-3339/14) 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2014/CP_CAAP_3339-12-16-2014.MP3.
1. Results of the evaluation of the management of the Spanish Fund for the OAS
During this meeting, at the request of some delegations, the Department of Planning and Evaluation made a presentation on the “Results of the evaluation of the management of the Spanish Fund for the OAS.” The presentation was classified as document CP/CAAP-3340/14.
The CAAP took note of the report and of the comments of the member states.

2. Structure of the General Secretariat – Executive Order No. 08-01 rev. 7
On December 9, the Chair received a request from the delegation of Mexico (CP/CAAP/INF.92/14) to include that item on the agenda of the CAAP. The Chair then informed the Secretariat of this request and deemed it advisable to include it on the order of business. The delegation of Mexico was recognized to comment on the matter. 

The Chair notified the delegations that the Secretary General had expressed an interest in addressing the Committee on this matter himself. However, since the Secretary General was away from headquarters, consideration of the item was postponed until the first 2015 meeting of the CAAP (see the meeting of February 3, 2015).
3. Plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization
The Chair recalled resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14), adopted on October 29, 2014, which, in operative paragraph 4, instructed the General Secretariat to present to the Permanent Council no later than November 30, 2014, a plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization. That plan should include items, which fall under the authority of the General Secretariat, for immediate implementation, and recommendations for medium- and long-term implementation for the consideration of member states before the next session of the General Assembly.
As concerned that mandate, the document was distributed on December 5 as document CP/doc.5085/14 and would be included on the order of business of a future Permanent Council meeting. The Chair also deemed it advisable to have the CAAP address the matter prior to that meeting in order to get a head start in the discussion and receive comments from delegations.

After receiving initial comments, the Committee decided to wait until the Permanent Council transmitted the document to it officially and, in the meantime, to hold advance consultations and digest the initial proposal presented by the Secretariat at that meeting.
/
4. Report of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget on external auditor’s fees charged to the Rowe Fund since 2013
The Chair recalled that last October a note had been received from the Vice Chair of the Leo S. Rowe Fund Committee, requesting that an item on the external auditor’s fees charged to the Rowe Fund since 2013 be included on the order of business of the CAAP. At its meeting of November 14, 2014, the CAAP referred the matter to its Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget for it to examine and review that request.

Under that item, the Chair of the CAAP gave the floor to the Chair of the Working Group, Minister Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico to the OAS. Minister Castillo reported that at the November 25 meeting, the Working Group had considered the request entrusted to it by the CAAP and had received document CP/CAAP-3335/15, "Cost Structure of the Annual Audit.” After considering the inputs presented and to maintain consistency with the other funds managed by the Organization, he said that the Working Group had concluded that there were not sufficient funds to meet the Leo S. Rowe Fund Committee’s request. He specified therefore that said fees would have to be covered under the Fund’s own budget.

The CAAP took note of the report and of the comments of delegations. 
5. Other business
As that was Guillermo Moncayo’s last meeting as Committee Secretary, the delegations and the Chair took the floor to thank him for his dedication, efficiency, patience, excellent work, kindness, and readiness to assist the CAAP delegations, and they wished him every success in his new endeavors.

Likewise, since that was the last meeting for Ricardo Graziano, Director of the Department of Planning and Evaluation of the Secretariat for Administration and Finance (SAF), the delegations and the Chair thanked him for his work in the Organization and wished him the very best in his future undertakings.
There being no comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of February 3, 2015 (CP/CAAP-3342/15): 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAAP_3342-02-03-2015.MP3.
1. Plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization
At that meeting, the CAAP reviewed the document presented by the Secretariat “Plan to Implement the Recommendations Included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization” (CP/doc.5077/14). This document was prepared pursuant to resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) rev. 1, which instructed the General Secretariat, in operative paragraph 4, to present to the Permanent Council no later than November 30, 2014, a plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization. That plan should include items, which fall under the authority of the General Secretariat, for immediate implementation, and recommendations for medium- and long-term implementation for the consideration of member states before the next session of the General Assembly.

The Chair reminded the delegations that a brief advance overview of the document had been presented to the CAAP and that the Permanent Council, at its meeting of January 14, had officially received an implementation plan (CP/doc.5077/14). At that meeting the Chair of the Permanent Council had instructed the CAAP to continue its analysis of the document for implementing the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization. After an initial discussion, the Chair instructed the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget to continue its analysis of the plan presented by the Secretariat. 

2. Secretariat’s Report on the Creation of the Department of Social Inclusion (Executive Order No. 08-01 rev.7)
In early December, the Chair received a request from the delegations of Canada and Mexico to include this matter on the CAAP agenda. The Chair notified the Secretariat of the request and decided to include it on the order of business of the December 16 meeting of the CAAP. The creation of the Department of Social Inclusion was brought up at said meeting as part of the discussion on the structure of the Secretariat described in Executive Order No. 08-01 rev.7. On that same occasion, the delegations requested a report from the General Secretariat on the creation of this department.

Accordingly, at the February 3 meeting, the Chief of Staff, Ambassador Hugo De Zela, and the Secretary for Administrative and Budgetary Affairs, Peter Quilter, presented the “Secretariat’s Report on the Creation of the Department of Social Inclusion.” In his remarks, Ambassador De Zela reported that the creation of the Department stemmed from the need to consolidate into a single unit all matters pertaining to social inclusion, which were currently being handled by different areas of the Organization. For his part, Secretary Quilter pointed out that this process entailed certain costs, some of which were non-accountable or embedded expenses. That is to say the General Secretariat would incur new costs, but it would do so using existing resources to accommodate this new department. The member states expressed thanks for that presentation and requested a document indicating the costs associated with setting up this new department. That information is available in document CP/CAAP-3343/15.

3. Presentation of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs on the Methodology for Prioritizing Mandates and the Update of Mandates of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs
On that occasion, the CAAP received the report of the Working Group on the Methodology for Prioritizing Mandates (CAAP/GT/RVPP-256/14 rev. 1) and the Update of Mandates of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP/GT/RVPP-252/14 rev. 1 corr. 1). Detailed information on the Working Group’s efforts on these matters is provided in sections II.C.1 and II.C.2 of this report.
4. Comprehensive review of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization
The Chair delegated discussion of this matter to the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs. For detailed information on progress in this regard, see section II.C.3 of this report.

5. Travel
In resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) rev. 1, operative paragraph III.8, the General Assembly instructed the General Secretariat to reinforce the measures that ensure compliance with the rule established by the Permanent Council which requires that all tickets paid for by the Regular Fund, FEMCIDI, specific funds, and trust funds administered by the General Secretariat be purchased in economy class, except for travel by the Secretary General, the Assistant Secretary General, and the Chair of the Permanent Council.  

Likewise, in that paragraph, the General Assembly instructed the Office of the Inspector General to include monitoring of compliance with this measure in its Work Plan. In addition, in concluding their work on the program-budget for 2015-2016, the delegations asked to have the item included on the agenda of the CAAP so that it might be discussed more fully.
As was done for item 4, the Chair delegated consideration of that mandate to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget.

· Meeting of March 12, 2015 (CP/CAAP-3347/15 corr. 1): 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAAP_3347_03-12-2015.MP3.
1. Fourth Quarterly Resource Management and Performance Report (January 1 to December 31, 2014)
At its forty-eighth special session, the General Assembly, through resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14), instructed the Secretariat to prepare quarterly administrative and financial management reports, for four purposes: 

1. To serve as a comprehensive management guide to the strategic allocation of resources. 

2. To report on the General Secretariat’s compliance with mandates from the General Assembly that address policies affecting administrative management. 

3. To show progress in attaining austerity, efficiency, accountability, effectiveness, transparency, and prudence in the use of the Organization’s resources. 

4. To include a follow-up of the recommendations by the Board of External Auditors that indicates which recommendations the Organization has implemented. 

The Quarterly Report for the period from October to December 2014 was distributed as document CP/CAAP-3345/15, with the presentation on it contained in document CP/CAAP-3345/15 add. 1. The report’s review and analysis were delegated to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget.

2. Analysis of the costs of transitioning to a new administration in 2015
The Chair recalled that the Permanent Council, at its meeting of October 23, 2014, had instructed the CAAP to study and examine document CP/doc.5079/14, which set out the costs of transitioning to a new administration in 2015. At the meeting of November 14, 2014, the CAAP instructed the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget to work on a draft resolution on the matter.

Accordingly, the Working Group submitted to the CAAP the draft resolution titled “Supplementary Appropriation to Cover Expenditures Associated with the Administration Change in 2015,” contained in document CAAP/GT/RTPP-54/14 rev. 2. For information on the Working Group’s deliberations, see section II.B.1 of this report.

The CAAP submitted the draft resolution with some text in brackets (CP/CAAP-3348/15
) to the Permanent Council on March 13. It should be noted that, at its meeting that day, the Permanent Council made changes to the draft resolution. The approved text is contained in document CP/RES. 1045 (2010/15).

3. Programming of technical and political meetings at and away from headquarters
The Chair drew the delegations’ and the Secretariat’s attention to the number of meetings scheduled for the first three months of the year. He urged the Secretariat to work on a schedule in which meetings would be better distributed throughout the year.

4. Other business
The Chair informed the delegations that Ana Juárez, the current First Vice Chair of the Committee and Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs, would no longer be able to serve in those positions as of that meeting. The Chair underscored Mrs. Juárez’s qualities as a great professional and outstanding colleague who had always been committed to the Committee’s activities. She had been involved in the CAAP for almost two years and had served as Vice Chair since August 2014. 

The Chair also announced that, in view of the above, the positions of Vice Chair of the CAAP and Chair of the Working Group would be vacant. Consequently, in accordance with Article 28.a of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, an election would have to be held for the vice chairs of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs. To that end, the Chair provided a reasonable period of time for nominations. As indicated in the aforementioned article: “i. Candidates may be nominated in writing before the meeting and either orally or in writing during the meeting; [and] ii. The chair and vice chair of each committee shall be elected by separate and secret ballot except when elected by acclamation.”

· Meeting of March 24, 2015 (CP/CAAP-3350/15): 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAAP_3350_03-24-2015.MP3.
1. Election of officers
a. First Vice Chair of the CAAP
b. Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs
The Chair reminded the delegations that at the Committee’s previous meeting, on March 12, he had informed the delegations that the then First Vice Chair of the CAAP and the Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs had resigned from her post. On that occasion, he had opened a reasonable period of time for consultations on possible candidates to fill those posts. The election results appear in section I of this report. 

2. Other business
There being no further comments from delegations, the meeting was adjourned.

· Meeting of May 5, 2015 (CP/CAAP-3352/15 corr. 1): 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAAP_3352_15_05-05-2015.MP3.
1. Note from the Permanent Mission of Canada requesting the Consideration of the Following Topic at the Next Regular Meeting of the CAAP: “Quotas and Liquidity Risk Assessment of the Organization” and Submitting Draft Resolution: “Budgetary Responsibility to Mitigate the Problem of Liquidity in the OAS Regular Fund in 2015” (CP/CAAP-3351/15)

The Chair reminded delegations of the distribution on April 9 of document CP/CAAP-3351/15, which contained the note from the delegation of Canada requesting an item on the order of business and was accompanied by a draft resolution. In that connection, the Chair gave the floor to the delegation of Canada to introduce the document.
The delegate of Canada recalled that mention had been made at the March 30 Permanent Council meeting that the document would be circulated. However, in light of the Permanent Council’s decision not to present new resolutions at that session, the delegate of Canada announced that she would like the proposed draft resolution to remain “on hold” so that it could be presented at some time following the General Assembly session in June.
Accordingly, after hearing the comments of the delegate of Canada and other delegations, the Chair instructed the Secretariat to take note of document CP/CAAP-3351/15, which would remain on hold until such time as Canada, if it so wished, resubmitted it to the Committee.
2. Negotiation on the draft omnibus resolution in light of the Permanent Council’s regular meeting held on April 29, 2015
On April 29, the Permanent Council held a meeting on preparations for the General Assembly. One of the points to be considered was the resolutions to be submitted to the Assembly at its next regular session. The Chair reminded the delegations that a gentleman’s agreement had been reached on the matter, which could be summarized in five points:
1. No new resolutions would be submitted;

2. The draft resolution enabling the new administration to implement its work plan would be included;

3. Those resolutions deemed essential to institutional continuity in the OAS (e.g., budget ceiling) would be included.
4. Any resolutions referred to the General Assembly would be closed so that the General Committee would not have to meet alongside the plenary.
5. Mandates currently in effect would be reaffirmed.
This agreement was reached to enable the foreign ministers to focus on the dialogue on as important an issue as the Present and Future of the Organization. In his capacity as Chair of the Committee, Ambassador Lira urged the delegations to comply with the Permanent Council’s request and thus to refrain from submitting new resolutions for this term.
The Chair also noted that all mandates not deemed to have expired in the resolution remained in effect and that this applied to the omnibus resolution of the CAAP, in particular to issues that have been an ongoing source of concern to delegations; austerity, efficiency, accountability, effectiveness, transparency, and administrative management. The Committee would therefore pay heed to the resolution that the Permanent Council would issue reaffirming the applicable mandates currently in effect.

That being the case, all of the issues included in the then current omnibus resolution of the CAAP would remain under consideration by the Committee during the 2015-2016 term, to begin next summer with the installation of the new officers.

The delegations would therefore be able to focus their efforts and work on the budget ceiling resolution. Said draft resolution would be negotiated in the Subcommittee on Administrative and Budgetary Matters (SAAP), which was installed on May 5 and which the Chair of the CAAP presides over pursuant to Article 93 of the General Standards.
There being no objections or requests for the floor, the Chair asked the Secretariat to reflect what was presented at that meeting in the report of the CAAP to the Permanent Council.
3. Report by the General Secretariat on the use of authorized funds and expenses related to the change of administration in 2015 approved by resolution 
On March 13, the Permanent Council adopted resolution CP/RES. 1045 (2010/15), “Supplementary Appropriation to Cover Expenditures Associated with the Administration Change in 2015.” In its operative paragraph 6, the member states requested the Secretariat to submit a monthly report to this Committee on the use of the funds authorized therein.
Pursuant to that mandate, the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services, Javier Arnaiz, presented the first execution report (CP/CAAP-3353/15).

Following initial comments by the delegations and requests for further details on the report, the Chair asked the Secretariat to continue reporting to the CAAP on the use of these resources in order to comply with the aforementioned mandate.
4. Other business
As this was the last meeting for Carla Menéndez, Alternate Representative of the United States, the delegations and the Chair took the floor to thank her for all her support to the CAAP and the OAS over many years. They added that many agreements had been reached as a result of her efforts as a delegate. In addition, they congratulated her on her new assignment and wished her every success.
· Meeting of May 21, 2015 (CP/CAAP-3356/15): 

The recording of the meeting can be found at the following link: http://scm.oas.org/Audios/2015/CP_CAAP_3356-05-21-2015.MP3.
In the absence of the Chair of the Committee, Ambassador Juan Pablo Lira, the First Vice Chair, Counselor César Martínez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador, presided over the meeting.
1. First Quarterly Management and Performance Report (January 1 to March 31, 2015)

In resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLV-E/13) rev. 1, the General Assembly instructed the Secretariat to prepare quarterly administrative and financial management reports.

The report for the period from January 1 to March 31, 2015, was distributed as document CP/CAAP-3355/15. 

To present the document, the Chair gave the floor to the Secretary for Administration and Finance, Peter Quilter, and to the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services of the SAF, Javier Arnaiz. This presentation was published as document CP/CAAP-3355/15 add. 1.

In keeping with the CAAP methodology for presenting and analyzing the quarterly reports, the Chair suggested that the time allotted for consideration of this item be spent solely on the document’s presentation and that, as mandated by omnibus resolution AG/RES. 2815 (XLIV-O/14), the matter be referred to the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget for the Working Group to review and analyze it and present its analysis to the CAAP at a future meeting. It was so decided.
2. Presentation of annual reports:

· Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs: In her capacity as Vice Chair, Counselor Ana Lucía Nieto, Alternate Representative of Peru, made a summary presentation of the report, drawing attention to the progress made by the Group. The report was classified as document CAAP/GT/RVPP-266/15.
· Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget: Maude Kostine, Alternate Representative of Canada, made a summary presentation of the report, drawing attention to the progress made by the Group. The report was classified as document CAAP/GT/RTPP-65/15.
The Committee note of the reports of the Chairs of the working groups and agreed to include them in its annual report.

3. Other business
Having concluded consideration of the items on the order of business, the Vice Chair took a moment to express heartfelt thanks to each of the delegations for its patience, support, comments, and ever relevant contributions. He also expressed special appreciation to Ambassador Juan Pablo Lira for his leadership at the helm of the CAAP. Likewise, he expressed appreciation to the Second Vice Chair, Sunilde Navarro, and to the officers of the Working Groups.

The Vice Chair also extended thanks to the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, not only to the faces seen in meetings but also to those who work steadily behind the scenes and seldom receive the recognition they deserve. Appreciation was also due to the Department of Legal Services, which had supported the Committee in all its meetings and had always been willing and able to provide a swift response to requests for legal advice.
Lastly, the Vice Chair expressed his appreciation to the conferences team for its diligence in providing support to the CAAP, in particular the technicians, the room officers and assistants, and the translators and interpreters.
B. Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget
The report of the Working Group has been classified as document CAAP/GT/RTPP-65/15. 
C. Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs
The report of the Working Group has been classified as document CAAP/GT/RVPP-266/15.

IV. COMPLETION OF WORK
During the period from July 2014 – May 2015, the CAAP considered the following matters in fulfillment of its Work Plan:

· Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016
· Amendments to the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization, with reference to the hiring mechanisms set out in Chapter III;

· IPSAS progress report and roadmap
· Plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization
· Secretariat’s Report on the Creation of the Department of Social Inclusion (Executive Order No. 08-01 rev.7)

· Methodology for prioritizing mandates 

· Update of the mandates of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs 
· Comprehensive review of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat (Chapters VII, VIII, and IX)
· Travel
· Quarterly Resource Management and Performance Reports (part of 2014 and start of 2015)
· Analysis of the costs of transitioning to a new administration in 2015
Of the items mentioned, work on the following has been completed at the close of this report:

1. Proposed Program-Budget of the Organization for 2015-2016
2. Amendments to the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat of the Organization, with reference to the hiring mechanisms set out in Chapter III 

3. IPSAS progress report and roadmap
4. Secretariat’s Report on the Creation of the Department of Social Inclusion (Executive Order No. 08-01 rev.7)

5. Methodology for prioritizing mandates 

6. Update of the mandates of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs

7. Analysis of the costs of transitioning to a new administration in 2015
8. Analysis of the 2014 Resource Management and Performance Reports
The following items are still under consideration by the respective working groups:

1. Plan to implement the recommendations included in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization – including (sentence incomplete)
2. Comprehensive review of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat (Chapters VII, VIII, and IX)
3. Travel
4. First Quarterly Resource Management and Performance Report (January 1 to March 31, 2015)
I also wish to place on record that, in compliance with the mandate in resolution AG/RES. 1 (XLVIII-E/14) for a plan to be developed to implement the recommendations set out in the “Strategic Plan for Management Modernization” (CP/doc.5077/14 corr.1) and for said plan to include items, which fall under the authority of the General Secretariat, for immediate implementation, and recommendations for medium- and long-term implementation for the consideration of member states before the next session of the General Assembly, on January 20, 2015, the Permanent Council received the document “Plan and Chronology to Implement the Recommendations That Fall to the General Secretariat Contained in the Strategic Plan for Management Modernization at the OAS” (CP/doc.5085/14). The Permanent Council referred that document to the CAAP and, accordingly, during the next term the Committee should include in its work plan for consideration the matter of a Working Group on Management Modernization with a view to implementing the Strategic Plan.

In concluding this report on the work of the CAAP, I would like to express my appreciation to all the delegations for their inputs and participation. In particular, I would like to take this opportunity to thank Ana Juárez, Alternate Representative of Guatemala (First Vice Chair, August 2014 to March 12, 2015); Sunilde Navarro, Alternate Representative of Venezuela (Second Vice Chair); Luis Alberto del Castillo, Alternate Representative of Mexico (Chair of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget); Maude Kostine, Alternate Representative of Canada (Vice Chair of the Working Group to Conduct the Technical Review of the Program-Budget); César Martinez, Alternate Representative of El Salvador (First Vice Chair of the CAAP from March 24, 2015 – present and Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs); and Ana Lucía Nieto, Alternate Representative of Peru (Vice Chair of the Working Group on the Review of OAS Programs), for their professionalism, their patience, and their negotiating skills, which facilitated a favorable climate for negotiations during the formal and informal meetings of the Working Groups and of this Committee. 
Last but not least, I would also like to thank the Secretariat for Administration and Finance, the Department of Legal Services, and the Department of Conference Services for their invaluable contributions to the work of this Committee and its Working Groups. 
Juan Pablo Lira

Ambassador, Permanent Representative of Chile
Chair of the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs
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�.	For further information on this matter, see document �HYPERLINK "http://scm.oas.org/doc_public/ENGLISH/HIST_15/CP34560E04.doc"��CAAP/GT/RTPP-65/15�.


�.	This item was formally considered at the meeting of February 3, 2015.





